

THE OHIO AUTOMOBILE DEALERS ASSOCIATION

Interested Party Testimony on House Bill 49 before the Ohio Senate Finance Committee

Joe Cannon, Vice President, Government Relations June 6, 2017

Good morning Chairman Oelslager, Vice Chair Manning, Ranking Member Skindell and members of the committee. My name is Joe Cannon and I am the Vice President of Government Relations for the Ohio Automobile Dealers Association. On behalf of our over 800 franchised motor vehicle dealers – the same body that employs over 40,000 people in Ohio, collects over \$1 billion in sales tax on behalf of the state and local governments, and pays over \$80 million annually in commercial activity tax – I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today to testify on portions of House Bill 49.

I am here today to echo leaders in both chambers in reiterating our opposition to increasing the state sales tax and expanding the sales tax base to fund an income tax decrease that was found in the Executive version of House Bill 49. This type of "tax shifting" is bad for our industry. Due to the high ticket items we sell, there is no industry more impacted than ours by an increase in the sales tax. Under the initial version of House

Bill 49, for example, Cuyahoga County residents purchasing a \$35,000 vehicle with a tax rate that jumps from 8% to 8.5% would pay an additional \$175 in tax (total tax would = \$2975). Parts sales and the cost of vehicle service would also increase. And while all of our customers would be impacted, it is important to note that our border dealers will especially find themselves at a distinct disadvantage should Ohio costs increase.

How? Under the Executive proposal Ohio's combined state and local tax rate would be higher than any of our contiguous states. It's no secret that our industry is very competitive, which is a key consumer benefit that the dealer franchise system provides. Proximity to out-of-state dealers for parts and service is but a short drive. And while it is true that tax on vehicle purchases is based on where the vehicle is titled, it is important to note that lower tax rates will entice purchasers to cross state lines. For example, residents in northeast Ohio routinely leave to shop in PA with a lower rate in mind and the ability to benefit from a used-for-used trade-in credit, which Ohio currently does not allow. By the time they realize what tax is owed, our dealers – your constituent businesses – have already lost the sale. In our business, perception is reality.

^{*}House Bill 216 was recently introduced to allow for a trade-in credit on used vehicle purchases.

In addition to the impact that a sales tax increase will have on our customers, it is also important to note approximately 40% of the sales tax is paid by Ohio's business community. The increase will impact the ability of our dealers to reinvest in their businesses.

To that end, we appreciate the work of the House to remove the sales tax rate increase and expansion provisions from the bill and encourage you to follow the same path.

Lastly, we support an amendment that has been offered to allow dealers to remit motor vehicle sales tax directly to the Ohio Department of Taxation once a month through the Ohio Business Gateway, which is how dealers presently remit tax for their leasing, parts, service and accessory transactions. Dealers now must remit motor vehicle sales tax at the time of titling, which requires dealers to cut thousands of separate payments, creating recordkeeping and accounting challenges. Allowing dealers to remit all of their sales tax in one consolidated payment will be far more efficient.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify. I will be happy to answer any questions.